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Coming Soon: 
The Story of
Hendricks Park 

This long anticipated and much
needed book, The Story of

Hendricks Park, has at last been real-
ized and is currently in press. A
wonderful team of paid and unpaid
individuals put in countless hours of
work researching, writing and revising the manuscript and collecting photographs. The Friends
received a $5,000 grant from the City of Eugene Neighborhood Program that will help make this
beautiful book more affordable. Publication is pending. Watch for details about how to get your
copy in our next newsletter, on our website, and in an email. 

The Volunteer Dinner 

The board of Friends of Hendricks Park organized our tradi-
tional Volunteer Appreciation Dinner in September. Svevo

Brooks, our favorite spokesperson, thanked the volunteers for all
their work. Tables in the F.M.Wilkins picnic shelter were bright-
ened with flower arrangements by volunteers Leanne and Phyllis.
Retired park employee Keith Stanley arrived to unlock the steel
doors of the picnic shelter’s great fireplace and build a fire, as he
has done for many years. 
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From Our Education
Committee Chair

Fall arrived with refreshing days and a little
rain. As always, this summer was a busy

time at the park. Outdoor classes by Nearby
Nature and Whole Earth Nature School filled
the park with activity and the sounds of young
folks. Friends of Hendricks Park provided
scholarships for students and families, as we
have done for several years.

Get up to the park this season to enjoy the
colorful leaves and fresh air. Also, volunteer
opportunities on Tuesdays, Thursdays and
Saturdays are great ways to appreciate the park
and interact with friends. — Art Farley
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In 2021, Friends of Hendricks
Park received a challenge

grant to celebrate our 20th
anniversary. More than $50,000
was raised to enhance the
forested part of the park.

Visitors can already see the
major impact of ivy removal
between Fairmount Boulevard
and the west trail. Non-native
cherry trees and laurels were
removed this spring, and this
fall there was a second round

of blackberry removal.
Planting of ferns, osoberry and
other native species has begun.
We are “reclaiming the forest”
thanks to our generous mem-
bers! 

Thanks in part to that chal-
lenge grant, the Friends are
also working with the City of
Eugene to enhance the natural
beauty of an opening in the
forest known as the saddle,
where five forest trails come

together. This area has a
memorial bench, an old non-
functioning water fountain at
its center and an area for tem-
porary storage for brush and
rock. Visitors are frequently
confused about what path goes
where, so in the coming year,
the city will install way-finding
signs. More benches will be
added, native plantings will be
enhanced, and artwork will
anchor the space. Please watch
for further opportunities to
contribute to make this excit-
ing vision a reality! 

Elsewhere in the Forest,
there is a crying need for vol-
unteer ivy pullers. Ivy removal
from the forest was a major
incentive behind the creation
of Friends of Hendricks Park,
and great progress has been
made. Unfortunately, there is a
lot of forest, and ivy never
stops growing. Please consider
joining the Friends this winter
to pull ivy on designated
Saturday mornings. 

What’s Happening in the Forest? Plenty. 

Where Your Money Goes

%  34.7Rhododendron Garden

29.3H.P. Volunteer Coordinator

21.0Forest

3.9Native Plant Garden

2.9Administration

5.9Education

2.0Volunteer Support

0.3Membership



News from the Park Bench 3

Volunteer Spotlight

When Jim Caughlin and Leanne Ellis
retired 4 years ago, they moved from

Bloomington, Indiana, to Eugene because they
love the Northwest. They also love gardening,
and soon became regular volunteers in the
Rhododendron Garden. Other interests
include road trips and exploring Oregon.
Leanne adds, “I’m a hunter and gatherer of
flora, which I dry and press for my botanical
collages. Jim makes the frames in his wood-
working shop.” Leanne does other lovely
things with flowers and, along with fellow vol-
unteer Phyllis Hamel, made beautiful bou-
quets that adorned the tables for our annual
volunteer dinner. 

Jim is putting his woodworking skills to work
in the Rhododendron Garden’ So far he has
fixed a broken mailbox, built a cold frame for
the lathe house, and is replacing the deterio-
rating caps on irrigation posts. 

This fall, while the volunteer coordinator
position is on hold, Leanne and Jim have
taken over the vital task of sending out a
weekly email update to fellow Tuesday morn-
ing volunteers, wittily titled The Weekly
Weeder. 

The volunteer program in the city’s Parks
and Open Space was short-staffed this fall,

and Cait Wisbeski, Hendricks Park’s
Coordinator Volunteer, was reassigned to other
duties—temporarily, we hope. In the mean-
time, head gardener Emily Aune, doing double
duty, is leading the Tuesday morning volun-
teers in the Rhododendron Garden. Kelsey
Irvine, who has experience as the city’s Native
Plant and Waterways Coordinator, is leading
volunteers in the Native Plant Garden.
Another new face is Susan Berg, who is serv-
ing as Emily’s second in command.

Current seasonal workers, who are support-
ed by Friends of Hendricks Park, are Donna
Avalone in the Rhododendron Garden and Sha
Cabal. Donna has useful landscape design
experience. Sha came on board as our second
seasonal worker in the Rhododendron Garden,
but subsequently transferred to an internship
with Kelsey in the Native Plant Garden. 

New Faces in the Park

Donna Avalone

Kelsey and Sha



Stay Connected with Friends of Hendricks Park 

The Greer Plaque 

Abronze plaque commemorating Harold
Greer has been installed not far from the

Powell Fountain. It sits on a basalt rock in the
planting bed (now the Greer Bed) bordering
on the main lawn. The bed has been enlarged
and revised in honor of Harold, the prominent
Eugene rhododendron breeder and expert
who passed away in 2021. The replanting
includes many rhododendrons selected and
named by Harold or otherwise associated
with his family.
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Colchicums
Brightened the 
Fall Rhododendron
Garden 

This small clump of the pink colchichum
‘Waterlily’ was spotted in the garden in

early October, while another smaller and
more prolific colchicum variety put on a
spectacular display near Barto Walk.
Though commonly known as fall crocus,
colchicum is not closely related to crocus.
(True fall crocus species do exist and include
saffron crocus, the stamens of which provide
the costly spice.)  Flowers of both colchicum
and true fall crocus emerge leafless from the
ground. Their leaves appear in spring. 

The board of Friends of Hendricks Park is
updating our database so we can more

easily inform members about upcoming tours
and other events in the park. If we don't have
your email address and you are willing to
share it, please let us know by emailing
info@friendsofhendrickspark.org.

If you would prefer to receive our newslet-
ters by email (with color photos!), let us know
that too. 

Also let us know if you have moved recent-
ly, or if there is any other change in your
address. We’d like to keep up to date. 

Thank you!

Our Mission: To provide stewardship for Hendricks Park
through education, restoration and community support.



On behalf of the FoHP Board, thank you to the many people
who contribute financially to our organization. 

Donors from

4/1/23 to 10/31/23

Benefactors
Beth Copeland

William & Jane Gary

Christine Goldberg

Robert Jones

James Northrop

Reed Family Foundation

Guarantors 
Val and Dan Close

Sustaining 
Polly Ashworth & Rob

Horner

Camille Bharucha

Jacqueline and Russell

Glasgow

Dan Giustina

Mary Jaqua

Anita Johnson

Gavin McComas

John & Lisa Manotti

Magnus Persmark &

Rosalie Hammond

Christopher Ramey

Gerald Reicher

Tyson Ward

Sponsoring
Sandra Austin

Ann Bettman

Jim Beyer & Cindy

Fitzgerald

Jerry Blakely

June Brooks

Bob Bumstead & Carrie

Matsushita

Jean & David Campbell

Riccardo & Paula Coen

G Robb Cooper

Cheryl Crumbley

Diana Dawson

Geraldine Dawson

Nancie Fadeley

Margaret Gontrum

Sara Hodges

Harold Hushbeck

Susan & Wayne Jewett

Richard Lawson & Barbara

Cowan

Larry McQueen

Tom & Martha Mills

Ava Murphy

John & Nita Postlethwait

Ronald Rettig-Zucchi

McKay Sohlberg

Steven Soltesz

Tinaz Vevaina

Richard Weick

Patricia & David Williams

New and Renewing Friends of Hendricks Park
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Special Thanks for the Oregon
Community Foundation Grant from
The Hendricks Park Native Plant
Garden Fund (Blakely) and to our

Anonymous Donor! 

The Phyllis Hamel Fund 
for the Restoration of the
Powell Fountain

Helen’s Bench 

Abench at a turn in
Founders Walk in

the Rhododendron
Garden has been dedi-
cated to Helen Reed, a
long-time volunteer and
generous donor to
Friends of Hendricks
Park. 

Helen is passionate
about the park and can
often be found working
solo in the gardens. 

Magnus Persmark and Rosalie Hammond

Commemorative Gifts
On Behalf of Fred Tepfer by Bruce McCarthy

In Memory of Jerry Blakely by David and Jean

Campbell

In Honor of Greg Lobisser Steps by Sandra Austin, Jim

Beyer and Cindy Fitzgerald, Camille Bharucha, Val

Close, Riccardo and Paula Coen, John and Lisa

Family and

Friends 
Dennis & Mary Arendt

Karen Austin

Helen Buzenberg & Mark

Zentner

Annie & Cedar Caredio

Megan Clark

Ronna Friend & Steve Adey

Stephen Galliver

Debbie Gibson

Rebecca & Igor Gladstone

Claudia Hardwick

Ted & Gisele Hearn

Richard Jones

Susan Kilber

Helen Leahy

Stephen Longtin

Bruce McCarthy

Charles & Cheryl Morgan

Helen Morris

Christer & Barbara

Mossberger

Nancy Moyer

Frances Munkenbeck

Kathleen Newcomb

Steven Nussbaum

John & Nancy O'Connor

Rosemarie Ostler

Michele & Don Ross

Charles Ruiz

Patricia Soussan

Kim & John Toner

Thanks to all our contribu-

tors — we regret any omis-

sions or errors.
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Free the Forest 9 a.m. to noon. Meet at
the F.M.Wilkins Picnic Shelter. For informa-
tion, contact Joe Waksmundski
(Joseph.X.Waksmundski@ci.eugene.or.us) or
visit www.friendsofhendrickspark.org 
2023 – Saturday, December 9
2024 – Saturday, January 13, 

Monday, April 22 (Earth Day), 
Saturday, May 11, Saturday, June 8

Rhododendron Garden Work
Parties Every Tuesday, 9 a.m. to noon. Meet
at the top of the garden, 1800 Skyline Blvd.
Enter the garden and look for a sign board.

Native Plant Garden Work
Parties Every Thursday, 1 p.m. to 4 p.m.
Meet at the F.M.Wilkins Picnic Shelter.

Questions? Contact Cait Wisbeski,
Hendricks Park Volunteer Coordinator 

541-510-4636 

Volunteer Opportunities

Visit www.friendsofhendrickspark.org 
for information on upcoming tours.

Trish was visiting her mom and grabbed a chance to pull some weeds.


